MINUTES OF MEETING OF CAVAN COUNTY COUNCIL HELD ON

13th MAY, 2013 IN THE COUNCIL CHAMBER, COURTHOUSE, CAVAN
COUNCILLOR P. O’REILLY, CATHAOIRLEACH PRESIDING

PRESENT:
Councillors M. Argue, W. Bennett, D. Blake, C. Boylan, D. Boylan, A. Boyle, Damien Brady, Danny Brady, G. Brady, F. Curtin, J. P. Feeley, M. Maguire Lynch, S. McKiernan, P. McDonald, P. McVitty, G. Murray, J. O’Hare, S. P. O’Reilly, P. Smith, S. Smith, V. Smith, N. Smyth, P. Walsh
IN ATTENDANCE:

J. Keyes, County Manager

J. McLoughlin, Director of Services





G. Finn, Director of Services





D. Maguire, Head of Finance






E. Doyle, Director of Services






E. McGinn, Senior Staff Officer 
An apology was received from Councillor A. Boylan.
The members extended their best wishes to Kevin Reilly, Senior Executive Officer for a speedy recovery.

1. To confirm Minutes of Meeting of Cavan County Council held on 8 April 2013. Miontuairisci cruinnithe 8 Aibrean 2013 a dhearbhu.
It was:



Proposed by Councillor J. O’Hare

 
        Seconded by Councillor P. McVitty
      
       And




Resolved:

 “that Minutes of Meeting held on 8 April 2013 be hereby approved.
2. To note County Manager’s Orders. 
Noted
3. To approve lease of the lands containing 0.0233 hectares/0.0575 acres at Kilnaglare Upper, Butlersbridge to the Board of Management of Butlersbridge National School for the sum of €5.05 per year for 99 years, pursuant to Section 183 of the Local Government Act 2001 and Section 90 of the Housing Act 1966 and Section 26 of the Housing (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 1992, and notices circulated.
It was:

Proposed by Councillor C. Boylan

     Seconded by Councillor S. McKiernan

      And


Resolved:

“that lease of the lands containing 0.0233 hectares/0.0575 acres at Kilnaglare Upper, Butlersbridge to the Board of Management of Butlersbridge National School for the sum of €5.05 per year for 99 years, pursuant to Section 183 of the Local Government Act 2001 and Section 90 of the Housing Act 1966 and Section 26 of the Housing (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 1992, and notices circulated be hereby approved”.
4. To approve ‘Local Information Road Signage, Cavan County Council Policy Document 2013’.
It was:

Proposed by Councillor S.P. O’Reilly

     Seconded by Councillor S. McKiernan

      And


Resolved:

“that ‘Local Information Road Signage, Cavan County Council Policy Document 2013’ be hereby approved with one amendment under temporary event signage

· that you may erect a maximum of 50 signs in the County for any one event”.

Councillor S.P. O’Reilly welcomed the plan but felt that 20 signs was an inadequate number for publicizing events throughout the county.  He stated that signage was a necessary part of encouraging attendance at events.
Councillor S. McKiernan stated that there is an issue with signs at prominent junctions such as roundabouts in terms of road safety.  He stated that signs should be removed once the event has taken place.  He noted that political parties are fined if they do not remove their signs within the specified time limit.
Mr. Ger Finn, Director of Services stated that the Council receives numerous applications from private commercial companies requesting permission for local information signs on public roads but despite this there are also signs erected throughout the county without permission and the majority of these do not comply with current guidelines.  He stressed that the Council will be enforcing the new policy strictly.
Councillor G. Murray proposed that the number of temporary event signage be amended from 20 to a maximum of 50 signs.  This proposal was seconded by Councillor S.P. O’Reilly.

5.
(a)To consider Annual Financial Statement for year ending 31/12/2012 in accordance with Section 108 of Local Government Act, 2001.
It was:

Proposed by Councillor S.P. O’Reilly

     Seconded by Councillor S. Smith
      And


Resolved:

“that the Annual Financial Statement for year ending 31/12/2012 in accordance with Section 108 of Local Government Act, 2001 be hereby approved”.
Mr. Des. Maguire, Head of Finance outlined in detail the annual financial statement of financial year ended 31st December, 2012.  He stated that this document which had been circulated to members outlined the Council’s out turn for the year revealing an overall surplus of €201.  He stated that the revenue expenditure for year ending 31st December, 2012 amounted to €58,955,748, transfers to reserves amounted to €2,078,423 giving total expenditure of €61,034,171.  He stated that revenue income amounted to €33,425,976, income from rates amounted to €11,170,539, pension related reduction income amounted to €1,086,609, income from Local Government Fund/general purpose grant amounted to €13,796,504.  He stated that the county charge income amounted to €1,364,877.  He stated that this represents a satisfactory outcome for 2012 on revenue account and reflects the ongoing prudent management of the Councils finances in difficult economic conditions.  He stated that the balance sheet incorporates fixed assets, work in progress, long term debtors, current assets, current liabilities and creditors greater than one year.  The net assets amounted to €1,585,821,757.

Mr. Maguire informed the meeting that the capital expenditure for year ending 31st December, 2012 amounted to €48,218,053 whilst income amounted to €43,449,695 and net transfers from revenue account amounted to €776,608 giving total capital income of 

€44,226,303.  This has resulted in a deficit of €3,991,749 for the year and reflects movement in opening balance of €9,069,748 credit to closing balance of €5,077,999 credit.  He stated that the gross debtors figure amounted to €13,731,845.  The amount of €5,094,982 has been included in respect of doubtful debts.
Councillor G. Murray stated that the amount of work put into the document reflects a positive year and prudent management in difficult times.  

Councillor C. Boylan complimented Des and his staff for a very comprehensive report.  He made an appeal to banks to take away control of credit for small companies to stay in business.

Councillor S. McKiernan joined in the tributes to Des Maguire on a surplus statement of accounts.  He stated that we must recognise and acknowledge the goodwill of the staff of Cavan County Council for living within the resources we have and still providing all services to the public.
5.
(b)To approve additional expenditure for year ending 31/12/2012 in accordance with Section 104 of the Local Government Act 2001.
It was:

Proposed by Councillor S.P. O’Reilly

     Seconded by Councillor S. Smith
      And


Resolved:

“that additional expenditure for year ending 31/12/2012 in accordance with Section 104 of the Local Government Act 2001 be hereby approved”.

Mr. D. Maguire, Head of Finance stated that Council approval was required in accordance with Section 104 of the Local Government Act, 2001 for additional expenditure over adopted budget.
5.
(c)To approve transfer to reserves in respect of year ending 31/12/2012
It was:

Proposed by Councillor S.P. O’Reilly

     Seconded by Councillor S. Smith
      And


Resolved:

“that transfer to reserves in respect of year ending 31/12/2012 be hereby approved”.

6.
To approve attendance of members of the following
· Rattoo Heritage Society Annual Environmental and Heritage Conference to be held in the Golf Hotel, Ballybunion, Co. Kerry from 29 May to 1 June.
Councillors D. Boylan, V. Smith, J.P. Feeley, G. Murray, Danny Brady, P. Walsh, S. Smith, S.P. O’Reilly, F. Curtin.
· SAM (Sport Aiding Mental Health) National Conference on Sport and Mental Health in conjunction with Donegal County Council to be held in Jackson’s Hotel, Ballybofey on 30 – 31 May.

Councillors A. Boyle, M. Maguire Lynch, P. McVitty, W. Bennett, P. Smith, M. Argue, G. Murray.

· Launch of a Tourism Brochure organised by the Irish Central Border Area Network (ICBAN) and the Border Regional Authority to be held in Enniskillen on 30 May.

Councillor P. McVitty, W. Bennett.
7.(a)
To note reply from Department of Transport, Tourism and Sport regarding Community Involvement Scheme and the Specific Improvement Grant and Strategic Regional and Local Road Grant Schemes.


Councillor G. Murray welcomed the reply and in particular the fact that local contribution is now 20% and not 25%.  He stated that the scheme should be promoted.  He stated that the last paragraph of the letter from the Department indicated a further reduction in road expenditure.  He stated that Cavan County Council must ensure that a submission is made to the Minister for Transport stating that adequate funding is needed in order to maintain our roads network throughout the County.


Councillor S. McKiernan stated that the submission to the Department for Transport should be targeted with a solution maybe a pilot scheme that Cavan County Council could run in order to secure extra funding.


Councillor P. Smith proposed that the money received under the Community Involvement Schemes be used to repair cul de sacs which were under the Joint Venture Schemes and have been neglected over the years.  This was seconded by Councillor S. McKiernan.

Mr. Joe McLoughlin, Director of Services stated that in general terms the roads budget is financed by 92% contribution from the State and 8% from the Council’s own resources.  He stated that since 2009 there has been a significant decrease in these monies, the Council has 100 less staff on the road and the area structure has been reduced from six area offices to four area offices.  He stated that there had been two public meetings in relation to the Community Involvement Scheme and the Council were upfront with the members of the public outlining to them what roads they hoped to do work on. He stated that 54 applications were made in relation to the CIS scheme, 4 in Belturbet, 24 in Cavan, 12 in Bailieborough and 14 in Ballyjamesduff.  He stated that the Council had applied for €1,039,000 in respect of these 54 applications.
 (b)
To note reply from the Department of the Environment, Community & Local Government re. the fine imposed by the European Court of Justice in relation to the septic tank cases.

Noted.
   (c)
To note reply from the Department of Health re. graduate nurses.
Councillor J.P. Feeley thanked the Department for their reply.  He stated that the Scheme must be looked at again in order to keep graduate nurses within the Country.
  (d)
To note reply from Teagasc and the Office of the Minister for Agriculture, Food and the Marine re.  the Fodder Crisis on Farms.


Councillor W. Bennett welcomed the extension to the 24th May for the haulage of fodder to farmers.

Councillor J.P. Feeley welcomed any measures taken by the Minister but stated more needs to be done to help farmers.  He stated that the announcement of funding by Minister Coveney of €1 million to the Dairy Co-Ops to assist in the cost of transporting fodder from abroad was ineffective when faced with a national crisis. He stated that the limited funding would be administered through Dairy Co-Ops and noted that the vast majority of farmers in the region have no relationship with a dairy co-op.  He asked that the Council write again to the Minister for Agriculture asking that he take urgent action to deal with this national crisis.  This was seconded by Councillor S. Smith.

Councillor D. Boylan complimented the Minister for putting substantial money into fodder for farmers.  He also complimented the co-ops for their involvement.

Councillor S. Smith stated that there was a serious crisis within the farming community.  He stated that special funding is needed from Europe.  He stated that all supermarkets should be asked to help the farmers in their time of need.  
  (e)
To note letter from OPW re. arterial drainage schemes.


Noted.


Councillor C. Boylan stated that it was important that Cavan County Council made contact with Fermanagh District Council in relation to flooding on the river Erne.
  (f)
To note letter from Border Regional Authority re. cyber bullying.


Noted.

Councillor G. Brady requested that a reminder be sent to the Department Justice, Equality & Defence in relation to cyber bullying.
8.
To set date and time for Annual Meeting.

Mr. Ger Finn, Director of Services stated that the AGM will take place on Friday 28th June, 2013 at 4.00p.m.  He also informed the meeting that the next Council meeting will be held on the 17th June, 2013.
9.
Briefing on Water Metering Programme – E. Doyle, Director of Services.
Deferred.

10.
Launch of Report “Supporting Enterprise, Local Development and Economic Growth – Analysis of Local Authority Activities for 2012” including the County Cavan Report (5pm).
Mr. Paddy Connaughton, Senior Executive Officer, Community & Enterprise gave an analysis of the report on supporting enterprise, local development and economic growth and outlined local authority activities for 2012 in particular the role County Councils have in supporting enterprise, local development and economic growth.  He noted that the County and City Managers Association report has identified over 2,300 separate actions, projects, activities that had been undertaken by local authorities across the country in 2012 to contribute towards job creation and economic development.  He stated that the report identified 105 actions specific to Cavan County Council undertaken in 2012 with a number of projects such as The All-Ireland Fleadh, the Castle Saunderson Scouting Project, This is Cavan, This is the Taste of Cavan and Cavan Geopark meriting a special mention in the report. He stated that five local producers who presented at the Taste of Cavan are now in negotiations with Musgraves.  He stated that with the impending establishment of Local Enterprise Offices under the remit of the local authority office to replace the existing County Enterprise Board structure it is envisaged councils across the country will contribute a greater amount to encourage job creation in the future.  He stated that the next steps for Cavan County Council were to analyse the report for examples of best practice nationally, seek to improve our own existing actions, draft a local action plan by the end of the third quarter 2013 and prioritise future actions. 

Mr. Jack Keyes, Manager stated that Cavan County Council already work closely with Mr. Vincent Reynolds and the County Enterprise Board in supporting enterprise.   He stated that the setting up of the Local Enterprise Offices will assist the Council’s input into economic development further into the future.  

Councillor W. Bennett complimented Mr. Connaughton and the Manager on the work being done for the good of the County.  He stated that the joint meeting with Cavan County Council and Fermanagh District Council was a great achievement.  

Councillor C. Boylan thanked Paddy for his presentation and stated that the County had progressed enormously over the last number of years.

Councillor J.P. Feeley complimented Paddy on his good work.  He stated that Cavan County Council is an example of what local government can achieve.  He stated that the good work done by agencies and the County Enterprise Board over the years must not be lost.  

Mr. Vincent Reynolds, CEO, County Enterprise Board complimented the Council on their joined up workings with groups throughout the County.

Councillor P. O’Reilly congratulated all involved.  
Vote of Sympathy: Councillor S. McKiernan proposed a vote of sympathy to the family of sixteen year old teenager Donal Walsh, Blennerville, Co. Kerry who passed away following his battle with cancer.  Donal will be remembered for his plea to young people not to take their own lives by suicide.  Councillor McKiernan said Donal’s passing and his poignant appeal was brave beyond his years.  Councillor McKiernan also paid tribute to the efforts locally to draw attention to the issue of suicide.  The cycle against suicide saw 300 participants visit St. Bricin’s Vocational School, Belturbet and St. Patrick’s College, Cavan.  Approximately 800 people joined the Darkness into Light dawn walk at the weekend organised by suicide prevention group Pieta House.
Councillor G. Brady stated that Donal’s message had already struck a chord among young people who were deeply saddened by the young man’s death.

A minutes silence was held in memory of the deceased.

MEMBERS’ ITEMS – MAY 2013

Councillor C. Boylan stated that it was agreed at the Corporate Policy Group meeting to ask the Minister for Transport, Tourism and Sport and the National Bus and Rail Union (NBRU) to meet with a review to resolving the ongoing bus dispute.  
1.
Cavan County Council empower and use its Traffic Wardens to issue on the spot fines for litter offences under the Litter Pollution Act.
4.
To call on the Minister for the Environment, Community & Local Government to amend the law so that illegal dumpers can be named and shamed.

5.
That this Council addresses the ongoing issues with illegal dumping in rural areas throughout the county and increase their measures to deter potential acts of illegal dumping in the future.


Councillor D. Blake requested that the Council empower and use its Traffic Wardens to issue on the spot fines for litter offences throughout the County.  He stated that Tidy Town Committees throughout the county are spending too much time picking litter of the streets.

Councillor J. O’Hare stated that illegal dumping had become an epidemic throughout the county.  He stated that during a recent community clean up in his local area people had gathered up to 100 old tyres which had been dumped in hedgerows.  He stated that the law needs to be changed so that litter louts can be named and shamed.   He stated that another growing problem in towns is people bringing in their domestic waste and dumping it in the bins in towns.  He proposed that the Council write to the Minister asking that legislation be changed in order to have those who are carrying out illegal dumping named and shamed.


Councillor G. Brady acknowledged that the Council was doing great work throughout the County.  She proposed that more CCTV cameras be placed in rural areas and also that the Council highlight more black spot areas.


Councillor N. Smyth stated that dog dirt along streets and footpaths was also an issue in towns.  She stated that this was unfair to pedestrians and wheelchair users.


Councillor Damien Brady asked if the Council would re-negotiate opening hours with the recycling centres that have been outsourced to local companies.

Mr. Eoin Doyle, Director of Services informed the meeting that the proposal to extend the powers of the traffic wardens is being advanced within the organization.  He stated that the Council is in the process of consulting with the staff concerned, and the necessary legal mechanisms are being examined.  He stated that presently there are two traffic wardens in Cavan Town and Bailieborough and two covering the area of Belturbet and Ballyconnell while there are three litter wardens covering the whole county.  He stated that there is an on the spot fine of €150 up to a maximum of €3,000 plus costs if convicted in court for anyone caught littering in a public place.  Mr. Doyle informed the meeting that CCTV cameras were already in place to catch people dumping illegally and these cameras could be moved throughout the county.  He also stated that people can now report illegal dumping on their mobile phones through the EPA App and he would encourage members of the community to use the App.  He agreed that the Council would get in touch with the recycling centres to ask them to extend their opening hours.   He stated that the Council had detected 132 cases of dumping so far this year.  He stated that the Council does not have the power to name and shame and it is only when the offender is convicted in court that their name can be officially published.  
2.
Extension of the Erne navigation from Belturbet to Killykeen/Killeshandra.


Councillor S. Smith noted that approval had been given to Waterways Ireland a number of years ago to carry out a feasibility study of the Erne navigation.  He proposed that the Council write to the Minister for Arts, Heritage and Gaeltacht Affairs to seek an update on this project.  He stated that it was essential that we try and prioritise our natural resources.  

Councillor J.P. Feeley seconded the proposal.  He stated that it was essential that where we have huge infrastructure that it is used to its full potential and link in major tourist attractions.  


Councillor P. McVitty stated that the Shannon Navigation of Lough Allen to Dowra should also be looked at incorporating the Geopark as a major tourist attraction.

3.
Footpath to new Nursing Home in Belturbet.


Councillor S. Smith stated that a footpath to the Oakview Nursing Home, Belturbet is vital for the safety of those using the newly developed building.  He stated that this is a privately funded nursing home which employs a considerable number of staff within the area.  He stated that a footpath is needed to support the growth of the complex and those who wish to walk to it.  He proposed that Cavan County Council give the project priority.


This proposal was seconded by Councillor J.P. Feeley stating a footpath is needed in the interest of health and safety for residents and staff.  He stated that this was a worthy project and suggested that the Council get assistance from the National Roads Authority.


Councillor P. McVitty stated that a substantial amount of money had been spent in extending this nursing home.  He stated that a large number of people travel to the nursing home from the town and a footpath is required.


Mr. Joe McLoughlin, Director of Services stated that in total it would cost in the region of €80,000 to develop a footpath to the Oakview Nursing Home.  He stated that the money for this project is currently not in the Council’s Road Budget and the Council cannot consider the proposal at this time.
6.
That this Council offers its full support to turf cutters in our county as they proceed into the turf cutting season in SAC bogs and that this Council further supports the TCA in its attempts to sit down with the government and agree a resolution to the current situation and address the issues and their concerns.


Councillor G. Brady proposed that the members of Cavan County Council support turf cutters in the county as they proceed into the turf cutting season.  She stated that while turf cutters and contractors have been put off their bogs since the EU introduced a ban on turf cutting on raised bogs, cutting continued in other locations on an industrial scale.  She stated that there must be a balance struck in the turf cutting industry between the conservation of local bogs and the ability of turf cutters to make a living.  She stated that the small turf cutters did not want confrontation, but their livelihoods needed to be maintained and unless some solution is found they will be left with no other choice but to continue to cut turf on their lands.

Councillor D. Boylan stated that the objective of the Minister for the Arts, Heritage and Gaeltacht Affairs seems to be that they will do their best to provide compensation and offer alternative sites.  They are undertaking to review all national heritage areas in advance of the 2014 cutting season.  He noted that to date 2,600 applications had been received for compensation and €3.5million in compensation had been paid out to date.

Items 7-13 were deferred.

The meeting concluded at 5.25pm

Councillor Paddy O’Reilly informed the meeting that a Chairman’s Reception for Virginia College U16 Girls Basketball Team and Virginia College All-Ireland Ladies Senior Football team would take place in the Council Chamber at 5.30pm and he asked members to attend. 

Chairman: ____________________________  Date: ___________________________

Certified Correct: ____________________________
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